NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF INSURANCE LEGISLATORS

PROPERTY-CASUALTY INSURANCE COMMITTEE
ISLE OF PALMS, SOUTH CAROLINA
MARCH 6, 2010

MINUTES

The National Conference of Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) Property-Casualty Insurance Committee met at the Wild Dunes Resort in Isle of Palms, SC, on Thursday, March 6, 2010, at 11:00 a.m.
Sen. Ruth Teichman of Kansas, chair of the Committee, presided.

Other members of the Committee present were:

Rep. Kurt Olson, AK


Sen. James Seward, NY
Rep. Rich Golick, GA


Sen. Keith Faber, OH
Rep. Ron Crimm, KY


Sen. Jake Corman, PA
Rep. Robert Damron, KY

Sen. David Bates, RI
Rep. Steven Riggs, KY


Rep. Brian Kennedy, RI
Rep. Dan Morrish, LA


Rep. Charles Curtiss, TN
Rep. George Keiser, ND

Rep. Hubert Vo, TX
Sen. Jerry Klein, ND


Rep. Gini Milkey, VT
Assem. Nancy Calhoun, NY
Other legislators present were: 

Sen. Ralph Hudgens, GA

Rep. Larry Taylor, TX
Rep. Susan Westrom, KY

Rep. Bill Botzow, VT

Sen. Thomas Alexander, SC

Sen. Ann Cummings, VT

Rep. Leon Howard, SC


Sen. Mike Hall, WV

Also in attendance were:


Susan Nolan, NCOIL Executive Director


Candace Thorson, NCOIL Deputy Executive Director 


Mike Humphreys, NCOIL Director of State-Federal Relations


Jordan Estey, NCOIL Director of Legislative Affairs & Education

PROPOSED AUTO-BODY STEERING MODEL

Ms. Thorson reported that a proposed Model Act Regarding Motor Vehicle Crash Parts and Repair would regulate use of aftermarket crash parts, though Section 6 would address insurer auto-body steering.  She said Committee members on October 2009 conference calls to develop a draft of the model for Annual Meeting review generally had agreed that Section 6 was a distinct issue and should be separated into its own model law.  She said, however, that legislators had reserved action until the full Committee could gather at the Spring Meeting.
Ms. Thorson said that Section 6 would ban an insurer from requiring use of a particular auto-body repairer or shop, as well as from suggesting one unless a customer asked.  She said that insurers engaging in a pattern of violations would be subject to state Unfair Trade Practices law. 
Following Committee discussion, legislators voted unanimously to remove Section 6 from the proposed aftermarket crash parts model act and to develop separate auto-body steering legislation.
COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION
Bob Passmore of the Property Casualty Insurers Association of America (PCI) said that 41 states already regulated insurer referrals and that most laws banned only insurer mandates.  He said PCI opposed the draft NCOIL language that additionally would ban insurer recommendations, asserting that consumers benefited from insurance-company information.  Furthermore, he said, federal courts had ruled several times that insurer auto-body referrals were protected by commercial free-speech laws.  
Joe Thesing of the National Association of Mutual Insurance Companies (NAMIC) echoed Mr. Passmore’s comments.  In response to a question from Sen. Faber, Mr. Thesing said insurers wanted to preserve their ability to recommend “preferred” auto-body shops whose work the insurers would guaranty.
Patrick Quinlan, representing the Auto Body Association of Rhode Island, characterized such arrangements as “managed care for your car” and said they infringed on consumer choice.  He commented that a ten-year-old Rhode Island anti-steering law was consumer-oriented.
Rep. Keiser expressed concern that anti-steering laws could lead to premium increases and asked if studies existed that compared premiums in anti-steering states to those in other jurisdictions.  In response, Mr. Quinlan spoke to the Rhode Island experience, saying that Rhode Island was 14th in the nation for cost-of-repair as related to premium.  He cautioned, however, that such comparisons reflected other variables in a state, including average vehicle age.  Mr. Passmore agreed that there were various “moving parts” to premium costs but said that PCI was developing information regarding the impacts of anti-steering approaches. 
Phil Mosley of the U.S. Alliance of Collision Professionals (ACP) characterized the proposed NCOIL anti-steering language as pro-consumer and cautioned that insurers’ “preferred” body-shop approach often limited consumer choice and disadvantaged body shops that were not on an insurer’s approved list.  

Rep. Riggs commented that insurance companies, who pay for a vehicle’s repair, should have a say in who performs the work.

After legislators, including Sen. Bates, had discussed with interested parties the importance of insurance agents in auto-body referrals, both he and Rep. Kennedy said the Rhode Island anti-steering requirements had proven effective.
The Committee then voted to defer consideration of both the proposed aftermarket crash parts and auto-body steering models until the July Summer Meeting. 

TEXT-MESSAGING INITIATIVES

Ms. Thorson reported that 19 states and the District of Columbia had banned text messaging for all drivers and that most states had made violations primary offenses.  She said that increased use of cell phones and text-messaging, particularly among younger drivers, had raised awareness of the issue.     
Ms. Thorson outlined data compiled by the Insurance Institute for Highway Safety (IIHS) and National Governors Highway Safety Association (NGHSA), among other sources.  She reported that in December 2008 alone, Americans had sent more than 110 billion text messages.  Drivers who text-messaged were 23 times more likely to crash than drivers who did not, she said, and text-messaging was more dangerous than drunk driving.
Federally, Ms. Thorson reported, Sen. Charles Schumer’s (D-NY) S. 1536, the Avoiding Life-Endangering and Reckless Texting by Drivers Act of 2009, would withhold federal highway funds—25 percent each year—for states that failed to ban text-messaging while driving.  She said the U.S. Department of Transportation had held a September 2009 summit on messaging hazards and that in October President Obama had issued an Executive Order that prohibited text-messaging for federal officials driving government vehicles.  She also said that the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) had released a model state law that would ban messaging for all drivers, with certain exceptions.
Committee members and interested parties then discussed state activity, including issues regarding carve-outs, applying bans only to moving vehicles, and enforcement.  

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:00 a.m.
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